WACTE Minutes – Fall 2005

Seattle Pacific University

Wednesday/Thursday October 26 & 27, 2005

Present:  

	Don Black (CWU)
	Karen Garrison (Heritage)
	Gary Newbill (NWU

	Jim Borst (Heritage)
	Karen Harris (UW-S)
	Cap Peck (UW-S)

	June Canty (WSU)
	Mark Haynal (Walla Walla)
	Melissa Rickey (Antioch)

	David Cherry (Whitworth)
	Michael Henniger (WWU)
	Ed Rousculp (Heritage)

	Linda Chaplin (WSU)
	Calvin Kam (City U)
	Bill Rowley (SPU)

	Marge Chow (City U)
	Christine Kline (UPS)
	Stephanie Salzman (WWU)

	Betsy Clewett (EWU)
	Frank Kline (SPU)
	Craig Schieber (City U

	Mickey Clise (Heritage)
	Jane Kinyoun (UW-S)
	Sue Schmitt (SU)

	Alan Coelho (EWU)
	Connie Lambert (CWU)
	Steve Schmitz (CWU)

	Scott Coleman (Evergreen)
	Doug Lamoreaux (PLU)
	Dennis Sterner (Whitworth)

	Bob Delisle (Antioch)
	Ginger MacDonald (UW-T)
	Sharon Straub (GU)

	Gerri Douglass (Antioch)
	Margit McGuire (SU)
	Ann Teberg (Whitworth)

	Jean Eisele (UW-B)
	Judy Mitchell (WSU)
	Patricia Wasley (UW-S)

	Sheila Fox (WWU)
	Sharon Mowry (Whitworth)
	Joyce Westgard (SMU)

	Susan D. Franzosa  (UW-B)
	Pat Naughton (City U)
	Shirley Williams (GU)


WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 26, 2005

2:05 – Bill Rowley provided a short background of SPU and encouraged WACTE members to stop by Peterson Hall, the education building, that is 100 years old this year.  He then introduced the Vice President for Academic Affairs, Les Steele who welcomed WACTE to SPU.

Judy Mitchell provided an overview of the agenda for the next two days.  She also reminded members of the State Board of Education meeting on Friday.

Judy informed the members of the “free speech” issue currently occurring at WSU regarding a dispositions assessment of education candidates (for more information, go to www.thefire.org). At the January meeting, members will participate in table-top discussions and share procedures in place that look at professionalism issues and dispositions.  

Washington Learns & the Governor’s Education Plan (Judy Hartmann, Governor Christine Gregoire’s Executive Policy Advisor)

· Judy Hartmann distributed copies of a PowerPoint presentation that discussed a continuum of educational opportunities and experiences from early learning through K12 to higher education.  

· To view the WA Learns work plan, go to www.washintonlearns.wa.gov.  The handout provided web addresses that contain times and locations of individual steering committee meetings, executive summaries, and individual work plans.

· Future discussion will include such topics as “What is higher education doing to address current issues in education, such as reading, writing, and/or math issues across the curriculum.”  Check the website to determine which meetings to attend.

· WACTE offered to help in anyway that would be helpful to Washington Learns.  A discussion about three additional Professional Organization liaisons will occur during the business meeting.

· Issues that were shared that are important to WACTE members included:

· Professional development throughout the state – higher education is not as involved in the professional development block grant activities as are the ESD’s.

· On-going professional development such as TAP standards for induction, mentor standards, and Professional and National Board certification standards and stipends.

· Including discussions concerning Gifted Education (Judy H. said they are included).

Elementary Education DTA Update (Stephanie Salzman & Cindy Morana)

· Cindy provided a history of the DTA.  After 4-5 years, it is nearing completion. The HECB was asked by the legislature to develop three articulations (direct transfer agreements - DTAs) – engineering, nursing, and elementary education.  The Joint Access Oversight Group (JAOG) oversees the “major ready pathways” from community colleges to four-year programs.

· Stephanie provided a handout of the DTA draft.  The premises of the DTA are 1) joint responsibility of the two and four-year institution to prepare teachers, 2) linking the DTA to the WAC standards for elementary education preparation, 3) flexibility through providing a range of credits, and 4) focusing on what is needed for entry to programs at higher education, not what is needed for graduation.  The handout was explained:  the left column contains generic requirements for the DTA and the right column contains DTA specifics that were taken directly from the WACs.

· Comments:
· Check on the C or better WAC requirements for specific courses

· Make the statement concerning the WEST-B stronger – “…must take it prior to application for admission, must pass it within two quarters.”

· Add GLEs to EALRs in the notes 

· Next Steps:

· Work group makes decisions on feedback and determines comments to incorporate. 

· JAOG approved “taking it forward” to Chief Academic Officers

· Once it is signed, it goes to the HECB

· Institutions not currently included on the agreement can join by signing (for more information, contact Cindy at cmorana@energy.wsu.edu)

· HECB reports back to the legislature that the requirement has been met.

Phyllis “Bunker” Frank, State Board of Education, Chair, Professional Development and Certification Committee

· Bunker thanked the membership for the preparation of new teachers in performance-based programs.  She stated that the WACTE and SBE relationship has become dynamic through dialog and site visits and that it continues to grow.  She appreciated watching WACTE grow since 1972 and wished us the best in the transfer to the PESB. She cautioned WACTE to make sure representation on the PESB is broad and balanced enough so our voices are heard.  Bunker received a standing ovation.

HECB Overview and College Readiness Issues, (James E. Sulton, Jr, Executive Director, HECB & Ricardo Sanchez, Associate Director, Academic Affairs, HECB)

· Handouts: College Readiness Organization Chart, Letter seeking faculty and staff from K12, community and technical colleges and baccalaureate institutions to serve as members of English and science content development teams, and an application for participation in the College Readiness Project.

· Jim: in July 2004, a master plan for higher education in Washington State was passed to increase the production of baccalaureate degrees and economic responsiveness to needs in the state.  Currently there is a misalignment of high school graduation requirements and higher education admission requirements. The definition of college readiness varies.  A middle ground definition for college readiness is what students need to know and be able to do to be successful in higher education, so they can say “graduated from” instead of “been to.” He would like to see linkages strengthened between K-12 and higher education.  Collaboration with higher education will occur in the coming weeks and months.  The dialog must go from they/them to we/us through collaboration.

· Ricardo: The focus is on college readiness for the following reasons:

· A large number of high school students require remedial math or English upon entry into higher education (taking non-credit bearing courses and paying for them).  

· A high school diploma should mean students have entry-level skills and are ready to go into higher education or the workplace.

· Through collaborative efforts among various organizations including K-12, community and technical colleges and baccalaureate institutions, the HECB is enlisting the assistance of consultants and English and science content specialists.  If you know of someone who is interested in participating, please pass the application along.

Carnegie Teachers for New Era Project (Cap Peck, University of Washington)

· Cap provided an update on the project. Outcome assessments are currently being developed that includes strategies for sampling teacher preparation graduates through samples of student work and examining them for growth over time.  This will involve a follow-up of UW graduates to track placement and retention rates.  Instruments will be ready by the end of the academic year and will be shared.  They could be used to gather data from institutions across the state.

5:30 – Reception in the Foyer, Upper Gwinn Commons

6:30 – Dinner in the Gazebo Room, Student Union Building

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2005

8:00 am -- Continental Breakfast, Queen Anne Room, Upper Gwinn Commons

8:30 
Judy showed the membership the plaques to be presented to the SBE members on Friday, October 28th from WACTE

Being Strategic as WACTE (Bill Rowley & Frank Kline)

· Rationale for developing a WACTE strategic plan, to:

· establish priorities

· articulate a clear voice

· communicate with individuals and organizations that influence educational decisions

· provide direction to the executive board between formal meetings

· Process: Prior to the Fall meeting, members were invited to provide input to a series of questions/prompts by email and responses were then clustered into critical issue topics.

· A PowerPoint presentation initiated the discussion on the critical issues: Program Quality, Assessment, Diversity, Teacher Shortage, Program Accreditation, and Program Relevance.

· Small group discussions – members were asked to review input on the handout and determine if it is reflective of WACTE’s concerns.  

· Large group discussion, the list of critical issues was revised.

· Small group discussions – members were asked to review the draft of the strategic goals, provide input, and consider necessary changes.

· Large group discussion, clarified the strategic goals and approved the following
1. To improve learning for all students in the State of Washington by promoting high quality professional education program.

2. To advocate for a reasonable and integrated assessment system of P-12, candidates, and professional education program which provides relevant and useful information about P-12 students, candidates and program performance for continuous program renewal

3. To increase the diversity of professional education candidates and prepare candidates to support he learning and well being of all students.

4. To supply and sustain highly qualified professional education, especially in high-need shortage areas.

5. To develop professional education programs that are responsive to the worlds’ changes, possibilities, and challenges.

6. To work collaboratively with policy makers and constituents to influence educational policy.

· Next steps: 

· Adopt the goals

· Work on an action plan at the January meeting – the strategic goals will be sent to the membership; members are asked to recommend action plan items

· Begin working on a mission statement

Legislative (Policy) Consultant Discussion (Frank Kline & Doug Lamoreaux)

· A PowerPoint presentation and handout described the need for a Policy Consultant, what the consultant will do, and the process that has begun.  A general job description was presented: To facilitate the flow of communication between WACTE and the legislation. Specifically, to help WACTE be aware of upcoming issues, to help WACTE prepare appropriate position statements, and to communicate WACTE positions as persuasively as possible to appropriate audiences.  The purpose would be to increase WACTE’s visibility in the state and provide support to the legislation around issues of Professional Education.

· Discussion:
· The President of WACTE is the person to whom the Policy Consultant will report

· Reports will be sent to the Executive Committee; important issues will be sent to the Executive Committee then to the membership when time allows

· Motion: That the Executive Committee of WACTE be empowered to hire a Policy Consultant to report to the President (or designee) at a rate not to exceed $10,000 per year and to negotiate the specific length and duties of the contract within the general outlines of the job description presented earlier. The motion was seconded and passed.

Update on the HECB Grand (Cynthia Thomas, Washington State University)

· The second year funding of the three-year grant was received (the grant funding year is from February 1st through January 31st and will end in 2008). The grant planned for three cohorts per year.  The goals of the grant include development of professional learning teams, focusing on the Pedagogy Assessment Instrument (PAI), developing PAI support materials and videotapes, and dissemination of the materials.

· Currently three schools are participating in the grant with PLU and WSU: Lincoln Middle School in Pullman focusing on reading in the content areas; Tapteal Elementary School in Richland and Edwin Markham Elementary School in Pasco focusing on math and on-going professional development with input from NWEL and Tri-Cities faculty, peer observations, and consultation. 

· A two-day supervisor training occurred in August at WSU. Two parts of the PAI, diversity and assessment, were identified as the least reliable areas.  They will be the focus of grant trainings this year.

· Video production: Chinook Middle School in the Highline School District has a team of four teachers who will be instrumental in getting the first video created.  The focus will be on videotaping an entire lesson related to the PAI, not portions that are edited together.

· Future Directions: 

· Institutions of higher education were asked to volunteer to: 1) develop second and third year teacher teams that focus on the areas of reading and math (grade level and content are not specified in the grant), 2) help with supervisor training, and 3) participate on a subcommittee working to develop videotapes (the grant will pay for videotaping).  Volunteers are needed to participate in making decisions about who (descriptors) and what (lesson plan). 

· A request will be sent to the WACTE membership for volunteer institutions who would like to participate.  Eastern WA University volunteered.
· Pedagogy Assessment Instrument Sidebar:  A question was asked about the reliability and validity study being conducted.  Judy will contact Michael at NWREL for an updated report.
December 15th Breakfast (Pat Wasley, University of Washington): 

· Metropolitan Life will sponsor a breakfast on December 15th at 8:00 AM in the HUB Ballroom at the University of Washington as part of the Carnegie Initiative.  The goal is to have 125-150 policymakers discuss retention of highly quality teachers.  Focus questions include: what currently exists for induction, what funding is available, and what does a quality induction program look like? 

· Post cards will be sent the week of November 1st with formal invitations to follow.  The request is minimally for two members from each institution to attend.  The tentative agenda includes: where we are, where we want to go, and a reaction panel (let Pat know of individuals who would like to participate on the panel).

· Proceedings from the forums will be published.

· A second forum will include 25 strategic policymakers with the purpose to describe highly qualified programs.  

Federal Issues in Education and WACTE involvement in providing input and support for our senators and legislative aides on educational issues (Kim Panicek, Educational Aide to Senator Patty Murray & Shakti Hawkins, Education Aide to Senator Maria Cantwell)

· Shakti Hawkins (Maria Cantwell):  Background on Senator Cantwell’s record was provided: Since being elected, Senator Cantwell strives to 1) strengthen and adequately fund education, and 2) promote innovation to education and technology.

· The Higher Education Reauthorization Act passed the Senate Committee.  Federal funding for secondary education priority needs to address the “astronomical” increased demands for a trained work force and the life long learning that is needed.  Reauthorization includes programs for tribal colleges and other minorities, graduate programs for Hispanic students, relaxing the 50% rule for Distance Education (currently can’t have more than 50% of classes through DE), and providing $1.5 billion to cancel loans for students displaced by Hurricane Katrina.

· Educational Technology: New and different skills are needed in the future, changing economy. Proposal is to develop best practices in technology education including best practice strategies and implementation, and revise literacy standards in technology education. 

· Currently working on: Work Force, Education technology, and Reauthorization of HEA

· Kim Panicek (Patty Murray): Background on Senator Murray’s record as a member of the Education Policy and Funding Committee was provided: working for full funding for NCLB and IDEA, HEA Reauthorization so all students have access to higher education, expanding and improving early childhood efforts, early care and education, quality in career and technical education, and improving American high schools through comprehensive changes.

· The Higher Education Reauthorization Act will increase Pell Grant levels, increase access to aid foster and homeless children, increase literacy coaches in high schools, and allow student loan deferment for active duty soldiers stationed overseas.

· No Child Left Behind:  funding is lacking to fully implement. Concerns: Schools are not receiving funding and program supports to close the achievement gap.  Recommendation: NCLB Implementation Act provides for accurate assessments and keeping public funds in public schools.

· Pathway for All Students to Succeed (PASS Act) keeps students in school through literacy coaches for reading and writing, career counseling, and money to low performing schools

· Both Shakti and Kim encouraged members to stop by and talk to regional representative in order to build relationships and pass information onto legislative staff in Washington D. C. and the senator.  The both stated that most information comes from constituents.

· Discussion/Concerns: 

1. Literacy in technology skills for teachers – what is it and what do our candidates need? Response: Establish standards outlining what they need to do and create guidelines that focus on basic skills in PK-12 and specialized skills at higher education.

2. Literacy skills in math and science – what about civic/citizenship education?  Response: It is important to include civic education throughout the PK-12 system.

3. A cost benefit analysis of legislative/government mandates needs to occur prior to enacting policies.  Specifically focusing on accountability – why are we doing this and what are the benefits?

4. Block Grants are redistributed with no money allocated to higher education for funding professional development.  Block grants are going to ESD’s.

5. Teacher salaries – shortages occur in specific endorsement areas because people are not entering the field due to low salaries.
6. Teacher retention – what is causing teachers to leave the field? Response: The highly qualified teacher requirement that affects endorsements, and letters to parents indicating the teacher is not highly qualified, plus lack of funding.
7. Reading first with specific curriculum.  The concern centers around lack of flexibility in the program.
8. Watch carefully how the USDE spends their money.  For example, money was allocated to ABCTE, which is a single source contract.
9. Democracy in Education – uses business metaphors such as “preparing people for the work force.”  Open a discourse to look at alternatives to the business model.
Lunch with Representative Ross Hunter

Representative Hunter talked about Washington Learns and the need for universal college readiness.  He stated that the goals are to have all students graduate from high school (currently at 70%) and to have almost all graduates earn some type of degree after high school (currently at 20%).  Ultimately, people need skills to support themselves.  Education is the best tool to increase prospects of students.

· Universal college readiness: 

· Needs:  increased rigor in high school without allowing students to determine which courses to take, teachers to help students plan their school careers, and a consistent curriculum between districts.  

· Preparation problems: need high quality preschool for all at-risk children, need ESY program for at-risk students, need parental involvement and teachers who are culturally competent and know how to collaborate with parents, and need to increase the skill base of teachers.

· Funding: Need compensation with teacher accountability (needs public support), and need to collect data about what works and stop paying for things that don’t.

· Comments:

· Unlike business, education doesn’t pay more for high demand areas. Response: We can’t afford to raise salaries of all teachers; therefore we should only pay for teachers in high demand areas.  Do children learn more from someone with a Masters degree?  The degree should add value and competence.  The state may be able to compensate teachers who go through the professional certification process.
· Dispositions: Rep. Hunter requested institutions wishing to share disposition assessment information send it to his office at hunter.ross@leg.wa.gov
Washington Council of Educational Administrative Programs (WCEAP) Update (Sharon Mowry, President)

· Residency Certificate requirements were completed a couple years ago: standards, strands and benchmarks, a proposal for common indicators that all principals exiting programs possess, and seven requirements with rubrics.
· Professional Certificate has until August 2007 to be completed.  AWSP, WASA, WECEAP are involved on a task group.  Two handouts were distributed that contained 1) a draft of the guiding principles and 2) proposed components of the Pre-Assessment Seminar. There is a blackboard site on the WSU webpage that contains all the information.  Contact Sharon at smowry@whitworth.edu if you are interested in accessing the site.
Education and Economic Development Issues (Susannah Malarkey, Executive Director, Technology Alliance)

· Susannah stressed that we need to grow a technology-based economy for Washington State and that community and business leaders need to work together to accomplish this.  She stated that technology based industries employ 11+% of the state total work force.  A PowerPoint presentation provided an overview of the programs and events offered through the Technology Alliance, such as: Alliance of Angels, the Science + Technology Roundtable, the State Technology Luncheon, the Technology Institute, and the Life Science Discovery Fund.  The Technology Alliance also conducts research studies and key findings and research study data were presented (to view the PowerPoint presentation go to: http://www.technology-alliance.com/about/presentations.html
· Discussion/Comments:
· How is this different from WA Learns? WA Learns looks at many facets then comes up with recommendations for large issues.

· What are suggestions and strategies for communication in order to transform how teachers are prepared to use and teach?  Ask the business community for suggestions on how to use technology.

· Contact Information:

Susannahm@technology-alliance.com
Webpage: http://www.technology-alliance.com
Professional Educator Standards Board (Kathryn A. Nelson, Chair & Jennifer Wallace, Executive Director)

· Copies were distributed of the PowerPoint presentation and a handout on ESSB 5732 which “transfers all rulemaking authority related to educator preparation from the State Board of Education to the Professional Educator Standards Board effective January 1, 2006.”

· ESSB 5732: The PowerPoint discussed the composition of the PESB, policymaking for prep/certification post 1/1/06 – what changed and what did not, things on the horizon (ESDs as providers of Professional Certification beginning August 2007, endorsement competencies for teachers of the deaf, pilot alternative routes to principal certification, compliance with NCLB, revisions to math MLMS, and K-8 endorsement programs, administrator and ESA Professional Certification, and First People’s Language Certification).  Jennifer stated that governance changes are currently a work in progress, that there needs to be a process regarding what it means to be a board member and a systematic approach for operating needs to be created.

· ESSB 5983 (ESDs as providers of Professional Certification beginning August 2007).  Why approve more providers?  For more access and choice for teachers. The ESD will submit a proposal to the PESB prior for approval to offer the Professional Certification Program.  The program will be in terms of ESD Clock Hours instead of credits, and the ESD will recommend Professional Certification for completers to the state.  Concerns were voiced from the membership – Jennifer encouraged members to let the PESB know our responses and reactions to ESSB 5983.

· Judy thanked Kay and Jennifer for the update and asked how can we work together beginning in January to continue building a positive relationship?  Jennifer said that the PESB appreciates having Frank attend the meetings and that other WACTE members are also welcomed.  She stated that the meeting schedule will stay the same, but there will be more items/information on the agenda and more web-based information.

Committee Liaison Reports

· PESB (Frank Kline)

The next meeting is on November 17 & 18.

· LFA (Bill Rowley)

Learning First Alliance has not met since the Spring WACTE meeting.  Bill plans to attend the next meeting and will provide a report at the Winter meeting.

· SBE (Joyce Westgard)

Members are encouraged to attend the final SBE meeting tomorrow.  A volunteer is sought to fill this position.

· Legislature  -- the Policy Consultant will assume this position 

· AACTE – Judy will assume this position on an interim basis for Val Appleton. 
· WEA (Margit McGuire)

Margit reported the major issue from WEA is teacher salary – that there has been an increase for new teachers, but not for veteran teachers.  Therefore WEA doesn’t support an increase in salary for the Professional Certification and recommends looking at the system holistically and being responsive to the entire state salary structure.

· WESAP (Jim Borst)

See Sharon Mowry’s previous report.

· HECB (Steve Schmitz)

Steve has been in touch with James Sulton as well as perusing the HECB website for issues and agendas.  Steve reported that there seems to be a struggle with the role of the HECB, that the understanding from the higher education point of view may be that there are number of “drum majors” leading the way.  The HECB is trying to define their role but ultimately does not want to intrusive or a burden to higher education.  The current issue on the agenda is the articulation between high school graduates and admission into higher education.

Business Meeting

- 
Treasurer’s Report -- There is currently $14,071.38 in the account.  It was moved and seconded that the treasurer’s report be accepted as presented.  Motion passed.
-
Secretary’s Report – It was moved and seconded that the minutes from the January 26-27, 2005 meeting be approved.  Motion passed.
-
Nominating Committee: (Doug, Bill, and Judy)  The nominating committee will be seeking a President Elect from a public institution.

-
Old Business
· Argosy (minutes from April 05: It was moved and seconded to accept Argosy as a WACTE member at the appropriate level. It was moved and seconded to table the motion until more information can be provided. Motion passed.)  

Argosy has a two-year approval from OSPI to offer programs and currently has a program for Special Education students only.  The two-year approval is the typical process for new programs.  It was moved to take the motion off the table and bring it onto the floor for discussion.  There was no discussion; a vote was called for.  The motion passed with one opposed.   Connie will contact Argosy, explain the membership criteria outlined in the WACTE By-Laws, and extend an invitation to attend the January meeting.

· Policy Action: Dennis Sterner made the following motion which was seconded and passed at the April 2005 meeting:  The WACTE Executive Committee is directed to develop a proposal for the development of policy positions by WACTE for consideration at the Fall 2005 meeting of the association. The proposal should include the process for acting on policy issues at regular meetings of the association as well as a process for formulating policy positions in “rapid response” situations.

Frank Kline stated that there is already a policy in the By-Laws Section 3: Power and Duties that states, “The Executive Committee shall carry on business of the Association between meetings and shall develop and recommend policy.”  When there is time, the Executive Committee will solicit input from the membership, consolidate information, and move forward.  If there is not time to solicit input, for example for “rapid response” issues, the Executive Committee will respond for the membership. 

· State/NCATE Partnerships: Bill Rowley talked with Arlene and reported that Arlene will talk with an NCATE representative concerning reevaluating the WA State/NCATE partnership. 

-
New Business
· Legislature Notebooks: Frank Kline reported that Pat Naughton and others from City University volunteered to spearhead development of the Legislative Notebooks. A template will be developed and sent to member institutions for information; brochures can also be included in the notebooks. 
· Discussion of how to get accurate information to others.  Recommendation is to develop a “Myth/Fact” Sheet.”  Possible title: Perceptions are not Reality.  Cap Peck, Christine Kline, & Sue Schmitt volunteered to develop a Fact Sheet, Pamphlet, or Booklet.

· Reading First Meeting: Judy discussed the upcoming Reading First Meeting, part of the Reading First Initiative, scheduled for November 30th – there is room for 100 people to attend. WACTE members were encouraged to attend, if possible, and/or send others to gather information and build relationships.
· Dispositions: Members were asked to bring materials and assessments related to measuring dispositions to the January meeting to share.  Send disposition materials to Ross Hunter if you like.
· New Liaisons Needed:  Judy will email members asking for volunteers for the following organizations:
· SBE – the website has good information

· WA Learns Commission – information is available on the web. Volunteers are need for each of the three subgroups: Early Learning, PK-12, & Higher Education.

· Technology Alliance

· Equal Representation on PESB

· With the change and responsibilities of the PESB, Bill Rowley suggested revisiting the configuration of the board.  It was moved and seconded to authorize the WACTE executive board to take on the issue of revisiting the configuration of the PESB in terms of higher education and ESA representation. Discussion: A recommendation is needed in case the PESB says yes – how many representatives would we advocate for?  The Executive Board was asked to negotiate for eight members that would provide equal representation – eight public school teachers and eight higher education representatives. Motion Passed.

5:35  PM – Meeting adjourned.

